MEMORANDUM
TO:     Ted Schatzki

            Associate Dean of Faculty

FROM:  Tracy Campbell

              DUS, History

DATE:  February 25, 2009

RE: Faculty Advising Plan

The History Department is committed to improving the undergraduate culture of its majors and minors.  In part, the department hopes to provide a more inclusive and welcoming environment for its undergraduates, which we think will lead to better student performance, higher rates of retention, and better overall communication between faculty and students.  Also, we wish to provide better mentoring to our undergraduates as they consider their career plans.
Although much remains to be done, we feel that this current academic year has been quite successful in improving departmental culture.  In September, the department sponsored its first undergraduate kick-off event, in which we invited all interested students to come for refreshments on the 18th floor of POT.  In addition to comments from the Chair and the DUS, Jamie Johnson spoke at length about career counseling services and how history majors can benefit from the center.  We were delighted with the turnout of students, as well as nearly half of the department’s faculty.  It was a wonderful event, and faculty and students talked to each other in an informal setting outside the classroom. 

Because of the success of the kick-off event, a remarkable thing occurred.  Several of our students organized themselves into a history club.  I serve as their faculty advisor, but make no mistake—this organization was created and has bloomed because of students.  Their official name is the “Herodotus Fellows” (a name I might not have picked, but as I mentioned, it came from the students).  They have elected officers and submitted all paperwork to become an officially designated UK student organization, and on February 12, sponsored their first event.  Prof. Mark Summers spoke to the club on Lincoln’s Birthday about his own interests in Lincoln.  This event was a great success, a standing room only audience of over 90 people, held in the Student Center in the evening. The vast majority of the audience was composed of undergraduates.  The club wants to have two faculty members (an Americanist and a non-Americanist) speak every semester about their work or their interests in an effort to introduce undergraduate students to who we are, and to provide an environment for them to meet and talk to faculty about their research.  They are also sponsoring a raffle to raise funds, and are even planning another informal event that will pit students against faculty in a game of “Trivial Pursuit.” We are naturally very proud of this development, and feel this self-generated club will go a long way to repair the perceived divide between our faculty and undergraduate students.

Our departmental advisor, Christine Blank, has been indispensible in fostering a better environment for our undergraduates.  Christine and members of the history club have discussed various mentoring issues, and the students have suggested we designate one day when faculty will be in their offices, or in a designated location, where students can come by and talk about their career plans.  Christine has spent a good deal of time getting acquainted with members of the department and trying to match a student’s academic interests with the appropriate faculty member.  
Enough about the past (although as a historian, that is hard to do).  The department wants to build on its recent successes because much remains to be done, especially in faculty advising and mentoring issues.  Specifically, we propose the following:
*use the new history club as a focal point for student/faculty interaction outside the classroom.  Not only will students meet each other and see how others share their interests, students will also begin to understand the role of the faculty in a research university by hearing about ongoing research.  Students have told us this is indispensible in “getting to know the faculty” and want to use these venues to discuss concerns outside of a formal classroom. We also feel this self-generated club will increase our number of majors.

*use advisors from the Career Placement Office more in introductory courses such as HIS 301, and also in our capstone courses (HIS 499 and 470/471).  These advisors can help students better understand how to use their history major and obtain summer internships, as well as learn about career opportunities outside of teaching.

 *taking our cues from the officers of the history club, designate a “Career Day” in conjunction with the Placement Office. This might be coupled with the first of the year event or some event around the holidays. We could also host some luncheons or informal gatherings with food and drink so that selected faculty can discuss the paths to success in graduate school.
*use the “kick off” event more to introduce students to how their degree can be used for graduate school, museum work, or government.  We may bring in an alumnus who is employed in an area other than teaching to describe their experiences and how studying history helped them.
This is, of course, an on-going exercise, and we will monitor which events are successful.  We feel that hearing from students on how to obtain a better learning and advisory culture is essential, and we feel we are off to a good start.  
